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Date: 11 December 2017 

 
Councillor Huw Thomas,  
Leader 
Cardiff Council,  
County Hall, 
Cardiff 
CF10 4UW 
 
 
Dear Councillor Thomas, 
 

Policy Review & Performance Scrutiny Committee:  6 December 2017 
 
Thank you for attending the above committee. On behalf of the Members, this letter 

captures the committee’s agreed comments and observations in respect of the 

Delivering Capital Ambition report and preparations for delivering the Corporate Plan 

2018 -19.  

 

Firstly, the Committee wishes to record its appreciation for the Cabinet’s inclusive 

approach to scrutiny engagement with these important strategic plans whilst in their 

development stages. We look forward to sight of the draft Corporate Plan and an 

opportunity to scrutinise the structure and content of the Plan, including smart 

objectives and Key Performance Indicators (KPI’s) at our meeting on 17 January 

2018. May I remind you that papers for this meeting will be published on 10 January 

2018. In respect of the Corporate Plan 2018-19, the Committee’s new Performance 

Panel particularly welcomes your offer of a target setting session later in January and 

will consider sharing this session with the Chairs of all scrutiny committees.  

 

Members wish to reinforce the importance of a strong alignment between all planning 

documents that comprise the performance framework. We note you are confident 

that the mechanisms for achieving this are all in place and that the Corporate Plan 

will clearly state the objectives, actions, targets and measures to deliver Capital 

Ambition. As a Committee, we will be looking for strong links between the Well-being 

Plan, the four-year Capital Ambition programme and the Corporate Plan.  

 

The Committee welcomes the proposal for fundamental reviews and notes there has 

been in depth analysis of services and external factors, prior to selecting priority 
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areas for review. We note the creation of a Cabinet Performance and Delivery Group, 

and would welcome a strong link to this new group, to consolidate governance 

arrangements going forward. I would welcome a conversation as to what shape this 

might take and whether it would be full Committee or the Performance Panel that 

upholds such a link. 

 

Members were looking for reassurance that there had been some tangible action on 

the City Deal in addition to the setting up of governance arrangements. We note  a 

business plan is required for the City Deal setting out all ten Councils’ aspirations, 

and that £500m over 20 years is perhaps less transformational than all would aspire 

to, however an example of demonstrable progress to date is the semiconductor 

project. 

 

We would welcome sight of the workforce development toolkit, and we will 

programme scrutiny for March 2018, as indicated on the Cabinet Forward Plan  

 

All Members consider it is important that organisational culture embraces 

digitalisation. We note you agree it is important management and staff work together 

to ensure the citizen remains central to the design of Council services. We wish to re-

iterate that consistency of customer service organisation-wide is key. Similarly, we 

take on board your view that changing citizen and neighbourhood cultures is also 

important, and that the ‘Total Street’ approach (paragraphs 48 and 49 ) is considered 

to encourage this rather than burdening citizens with improving their neighbourhoods.  

 

Closely aligned to organisational culture, we consider breaking down directorate silos 

is critical to delivering a seamless council service. We note managers understand the 

benefits of joining up frontline services and that you are encouraging a more open 

span of management control. The example of Total Street where the organisation is 

taking steps to align all street scene services will be the test of how effectively Capital 

Ambition is delivered.   

 

The Committee has some concerns as to where the Council sits on Welsh 

Government’s programme for local government reform in the shape of regional 

collaboration on shared services (paragraph 35). Given that Local Authorities are 

very different across Wales Members consider Cardiff should benefit from the 
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regional aspirations of Welsh Government, and agree with you it is important the 

Council retain control of key services. 

 

Finally, Capital Ambition places communities front and centre. We acknowledge you 

consider the focus should be on inequalities, particularly of health and opportunity. 

However all communities have needs and we would therefore urge that Capital 

Ambition works for the whole City.  

 

To recap, in addition to the above observations, the Committee: 

 

 Will programme scrutiny of the 2018-19 draft Corporate Plan on 17 January 

2018, and requests that papers are made available in time for statutory 

publication on 10 January 2018;  

 Welcomes your offer of a Corporate Plan 2018 -19 target setting scrutiny 

session later in January with the Committee’s new Performance Panel, which 

we will consider sharing with the Chairs of all scrutiny committees; 

 Has asked me to discuss with you what shape the Committee’s link with the 

new Cabinet Performance and Delivery Group might take, to consolidate 

performance governance arrangements going forward; 

 Will programme scrutiny of the workforce development toolkit for March 2018, 

as indicated on the Cabinet Forward Plan. 

 

Once again, on behalf of the Committee, please pass my sincere thanks to all who 

attended PRAP Scrutiny Committee for the consideration of Delivering Capital 

Ambition. We look forward to your response and wish you all the best in drafting the 

Corporate Plan 2018-19 to deliver your Capital Ambition. 

 

 Yours sincerely, 

 

 

 

COUNCILLOR DAVID WALKER 

CHAIR, POLICY REVIEW AND PERFORMANCE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
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cc     Members of the Policy Review & Performance Scrutiny Committee 
         Paul Orders, Chief Executive  
 Christine Salter, Corporate Director Resources 
 Joseph Reay, Head of Performance & Partnerships 
 Dylan Owen, Head of Cabinet Office 
 Debi Said, Cabinet Support Officer 
 Joanne Watkins, Cabinet Office Manager 




